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Please find below correspondence send by the Committee Chair following the meeting, 
together with any responses received. 

 
 

For any further details, please contact scrutinyviewpoints@cardiff.gov.uk 
 
 
  
17   Correspondence following the Committee Meeting(Pages 3 - 8)  

mailto:scrutinyviewpoints@cardiff.gov.uk


This page is intentionally left blank



 

Your information is processed under the Data Protection Act 2018 to fulfil Cardiff Council’s legal and regulatory tasks as a local authority. For further information on what personal 
data we hold and how long we keep it for, please view our Privacy Policy; www.cardiff.gov.uk/privacynotice  If you have concerns about how your data has been handled, contact 
the Council’s Data Protection Officer via dataprotection@cardiff.gov.uk . Your information has been shared with Xerox in order to contact you today. For further information on 
how Xerox manage personal data, please view Privacy Policy; www.xerox.co.uk/en-gb/about/privacy-policy 

 

 

 
Ref: GAC2024-3 
Date: 2 February 2024 
 
 
 
Andrew Gregory 
County Hall 
Atlantic Wharf 
Cardiff 
CF10 4UW 
 
 
Dear Andrew, 

 

Special Purpose Vehicle & Outstanding Internal Audit Recommendations Update 

Thank you for attending the Governance and Audit Committee on 23rd January 2024 to 
present your Directorate Control Environment update. The Committee values the time 
and effort that clearly went into composing such a comprehensive and helpful paper. 

I am grateful that you were able to attend personally and I was aware that you had another 
commitment following the committee and so had to leave promptly, I hope we released 
you in time. However, I did note that there were a couple of further areas I felt the 
Committee may be keen to explore had we had more time; hence this letter. 

 

Special Purpose Vehicle 

You may be aware that the Committee has had a particular focus on “partnership” 
arrangements during 2023/24. In paragraph 40 of your report note the “special purpose 
vehicle” (a company wholly owned by the Council) for the Heat Network project; which is 
perhaps one of the more unusual arrangements in place. I would be grateful if you could 
outline for the Committee:- 

a) How the risks to the Council arising from the formation of the “special purpose 
vehicle” have been identified, managed and reported on? 

b) How the company is held to account by the Council? 
c) Who has responsibility for the governance of the company and what arrangements 

are in place for them to gain an assurance on the adequacy of the company’s 
systems of internal control and risk management?   
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I would therefore be grateful if you could arrange for a letter in response to the above  
questions, which can be included in our next agenda under our correspondence section 
on 26th March 2024; so there will not be a need to attend (unless you wish to do so).   

 

Outstanding Internal Audit recommendations 

Thank you for the summary update on the implementation of internal audit 
recommendations, it was pleasing to note the table on pages 23-24 of your report with 
69 out of 84 recommendations reported as implemented. I also noted that of the 15 
outstanding recommendations 10 were from 2021/22 and 5 from 2022/23, all with revised 
implementation dates from February 2024 to April 2024.  I would therefore be grateful if 
you could arrange for a short paper updating the Committee on the progress in 
implementing these outstanding recommendations for our meeting on   9th July 2024; if 
full implementation is being reported I do not anticipate the need for you to present the 
report. 

Again, thank you for presenting your control environment update report and please thank 
all those who contributed to it. 

 

Yours sincerely, 

 
Gavin McArthur, 
Chair of the Governance and Audit Committee 
 
 
Cc: Members of the Governance and Audit Committee 
Scrutiny Committee Chairpersons & Principal Scrutiny Officers 
Chris Lee, Corporate Director Resources 
Ian Allwood, Head of Finance 
Gary Jones, Head of Democratic Services 
Chris Pyke, Audit Manager 
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Ref: G & A Committee Feb/24 
Date: 14th March 2024 

Andrew Gregory 

       Director 

       Planning Transport & Environment  

 
 
 
Gavin McArthur 
Chair of the Governance & Audit Committee 
 
 
Dear Gavin, 

Special Purpose Vehicle & Outstanding Internal Audit Recommendation 

Further to my attendance at the committee on the 23rd January 2024 and your subsequent 

letter dated 2nd February 2024. In your letter you requested some further information in 

relation to two areas. The first being the special purpose vehicle in relation to Cardiff Heat 

Network and the second, outstanding internal audit recommendations. 

Special Purpose Vehicle 

You may be aware that the Committee has had a particular focus on “partnership” 

arrangements during 2023/24. In paragraph 40 of your report note the “special purpose 

vehicle” (a company wholly owned by the Council) for the Heat Network project; which is 

perhaps one of the more unusual arrangements in place. I would be grateful if you could 

outline for the Committee:- 

a) How the risks to the Council arising from the formation of the “special purpose vehicle” 

have been identified, managed and reported on? 

The Cardiff Heat Network (CHN Ltd) business case was developed using Central 

Government (Heat Network Development Unit) Grant funding. An initial Outline 

Business Case  was presented to and approved by Cabinet and this paved the way 

for work on a more detailed Full Business Case Report which reached Cabinet in 

December 2020. These reports examined risk from a number of perspectives 

including financial, contractual and H&S risk: 

Financial risks were partially mitigated through our successful securing of Central 

Government grant funding and Welsh Government soft loan funding for the 

delivery of the project. Certain financial risks remain, and these are recognised in 

the financial advice given for the Cabinet reports. We have a regular dialogue on 

these as necessary, via the governance arrangements set out below, to monitor 
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and address any issues. CHN Ltd is also externally audited annually in a process 

that can identify and raise concerns about any emerging or “going concern” issues. 

These reports considered by CHN’s Board of Directors and are shared with the 

Council who can then raise any questions or issues. 

Contractual and H&S risks have been substantially addressed through formal 

arrangements embedded in our Design, Build, Operate, and Maintain Contract. 

The selected contractor has a range of contractual and legal roles and 

responsibilities in these respects which are monitored via an independent Contract 

Management consultant also procured to support the Company in the delivery of 

the scheme. CHN Ltd’s role as “Client” in respect of Health and Safety legislation 

is managed  via a separate appointment of specialist H&S consultants acting on 

the role of “Principle Designer” which is a specific role and requirement arising 

from the national Health and Safety Executive’s “Construction Design and 

Management Regulations”. Any matters arising are reported and addressed via 

the governance arrangements set out below. 

Other risks, such as reputational risk, and lessons learned from other similar 

schemes elsewhere were also discussed as part of the Cabinet Reporting process. 

Cardiff Heat Network Ltd’s  Board of Directors undergoes regular training on their 

roles and responsibilities as directors of a public sector owned company to ensure 

that these sorts of risks and challenges are understood and measures put in place 

to mitigate them.   

As the project moves from its Design and Build phase through to its Operate and 

maintain phase this year we are also working to bring more formality to the 

relationship and communication between the Board and the Council via its 

Shareholder’s Representative (see below). 

 

b) How the company is held to account by the Council?  

The approval of the Full Business Case authorised the Incorporation of Cardiff Heat 

Network Ltd as a company  wholly owned by the Council. The company’s 

composition, roles and reporting structure were informed by specialist legal advisors 

experienced in public sector companies and Energy Services operations.  

The company’s specific role is to deliver the Cardiff Heat Network project according 

to the approved business plan. The details of this, and how the company reports to 

and is held to account by the Council are set out in the companies associated Articles 

of Association and Shareholders Agreement. These were approved by Cabinet as 

part of the decision to proceed with the Heat Network project and were used in the 

company’s formal Incorporation. 

In summary, a Board of Directors oversees the company and the activities of the 

Design, Build, Operate and Maintain contractor. The Board is appointed by the 

Council’s CEx. The Board acts within strict terms set out in the Incorporation 

documentation and receives frequent training on these duties. The Company’s 
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finances are also subject to external audit annually with reports submitted to 

Companies House and reviewed by Council finance officers. 

A “Shareholder’s representative” was also appointed by Cabinet. This role sits apart 

from the Board and is the conduit through which the Board conveys any issues that 

might affect the everyday delivery of business plan to the Council. It is also the 

conduit through which any strategic issues or instructions that might affect the 

everyday delivery of the Business Plan are passed by the Council to the Board. This 

mechanism, together with periodic project progress updates with senior officers and 

the relevant Cabinet Member ensures that the company’s activities are understood 

and that the company is held to account. 

An informal officer level project progress meeting is also held bi-monthly, chaired by 

the CEx, where any emerging issues can be conveyed and discussed in an informal 

setting.  Any formal recommendations or instructions that might start to emerge from 

these meetings are subsequently conveyed to the Board by the Shareholders 

Representative and this would be subject to relevant internal processes procedures 

and scrutiny as necessary, including Officer Decision reporting and Cabinet reporting. 

The project, and the activities of the company are also subject to internal (and 

external) audit, Scrutiny and Performance monitoring. 

As the project develops we are taking further legal advice on how to bring more 

formality and transparency to the process of communication between the Board and 

the Council. We are developing bespoke Terms of Reference for the project update 

meetings to ensure compliance with our Articles of Association, Shareholders 

Agreement and general company law, with advice from our solicitor. This will set out 

how the Council is briefed on project development, how it registers and tracks 

emerging risks and solutions and how it, in turn, advises the Shareholder’s 

representative in his communications with and instructions to the Board. 

 

c) Who has responsibility for the governance of the company and what arrangements are 

in place for them to gain an assurance on the adequacy of the company’s systems of 

internal control and risk management? 

Cabinet signed off and have ultimate responsibility for the existing governance 

arrangements as set out above.   The Board follows the general advice and limitations 

set by the Articles of Association and Shareholder’s Agreement and in its meetings 

is briefed on and can scrutinise the internal project/contract risks and emerging 

issues in this context. A regular Health and Safety briefing note is provided 

sumarising issues arising from Project CDM arrangements and the Board receives 

and signs off external audits of accounts. Major emerging issues relating to project 

delivery or business plan matters are dealt with as formal agenda items at the Board 

Meetings. The focus of the company in recent months has been on the delivery of 

phase 1 of the network. I am pleased to report that ‘Heat on’ testing will take place 

this summer. Operational risks in this regard are managed by the appointed 

consultants and contractors.  
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As the company now begins to look forward more in regards to future development it 

is in the process of reviewing and updating the risks as identified in the full business 

plan. As part of this the Council’s legal advisers continue to be engaged in the 

arrangements of the SPV as it continues to develop and learn from its ways of 

working.  

I hope the above provides you and the committee with the further information you were 

looking for. If, however, there are any further areas information you would like clarified in 

regards of the special purpose vehicle please do not hesitate to contact me. 

 

Outstanding internal audit recommendations  

With regards to updating you on outstanding audit recommendations. Officers are 

working with the appropriate auditors to complete the final recommendations and I expect 

to be able to give you an update to be circulated in advanced of the committee’s July 

meeting. 

Yours sincerely 

 

Cyfarwyddwr / Director  

Cynllunio, Trafnidiaeth a’r Amgylchedd / Planning, Transport and Environment  
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